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General Student-Athlete Statement
Public Media and Social Network Policy for Student-Athletes

Student-athletes are highly visible representatives of the College and are expected to uphold the values and responsibilities of Bryn Mawr College, while meeting all requirements set forth by the NCAA and the Bryn Mawr intercollegiate athletics program. 
The Bryn Mawr College department of Athletics prohibits malicious and reckless behavior when utilizing public media outlets. It is important that student-athletes recognize the power of public media domains and the potentially negative image that they can portray about student-athletes, coaches, the athletic program and institution.

Public Media
 Public media refers to technologies used to communicate messages and whose mission is to serve or engage a public. Public media domains include print outlets, traditional broadcasts, and digital media. When utilizing any public media outlets, student-athletes are expected to conduct themselves responsibly as members of their respective team, the Athletics Department, Bryn Mawr College and the community.

Social Networks 
Social network sites such as Facebook, Myspace, Twitter, other digital platforms, and distribution mechanisms facilitate student-athletes communicating with other students. Participation in such networks has both positive appeal and potentially negative consequences. It is important the Bryn Mawr College student-athlete be aware of these consequences and exercise appropriate caution if they choose to participate. 

Student-athletes are not restricted from using any on-line social network sites and digital platforms. However, users must understand that any content they make public via on-line social networks or digital platforms is expected to follow acceptable social behaviors and also to comply with federal government, state of Pennsylvania, Bryn Mawr College, the Centennial Conference and National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) rules and regulations.

Facebook and similar directories are hosted outside of the Bryn Mawr College server. Violations of College policy (e.g. harassing language, college drug or alcohol policy violations, copyright infringement, etc.) or evidence of such violations in the content of on-line social networks or digital platforms are subject to investigation and sanction under the Student-athletes Code of Conduct and other College policies. They are also subject to the authority of law enforcement agencies.

It is incumbent upon student-athletes to be aware of Bryn Mawr College regulations. Ignorance of these regulations does not excuse student-athletes from adhering to them.

Social Networking Recommendations for Student-Athletes
These recommendations are intended to provide framework for student-athletes to conduct themselves safely and responsibly in an on-line environment. Student-athletes at Bryn Mawr College should:
1. Refrain from posting identifying information on social networking sites. Virtually anyone with an email address can access any personal page. It is unwise to make available information such as a date of birth, social security number, address, residence hall room number, phone number, cell phone numbers, class schedules, bank account information, or details about personal daily routines. All of these can facilitate identity theft or stalking. Facebook and other sites provide numerous privacy setting for information contained in its pages; use these settings to protect private information. However, once posted, the information becomes property of the website.

2. Be aware that potential current and future employers often access information placed on on-line social networking sites. Student-athletes should think about any information they post on Facebook or similar directories potentially providing an image to a prospective employer. The information is considered public information. Maintain a positive self-image.
3. Be careful in responding to unsolicited e-mails asking for passwords or PIN    numbers. Reputable businesses do not ask for this information in e-mails.

4. Do not have a false sense of security about rights to freedom of speech. Understand that freedom of speech is not unlimited. Be aware that social networks are a public forum and that there may be repercussions.
Drug and Alcohol Policy
 Faculty and staff at Bryn Mawr College have a moral and legal obligation to uphold both State and Federal Laws as they pertain to the purchase, distribution, and consumption of illegal or regulated substances. Furthermore, in the interest of fairplay, the Athletics Department is responsible for upholding the bylaws of the NCAA as they pertain to banned and regulated substances. 

Regarding illegal substances
The Athletic Department will support all local, state, and federal laws as they pertain to illegal substances. Student-athletes are expected to understand and abide by these laws. The use, purchase, intent to sell, or distribution of illegal substances is strictly prohibited and will result in immediate action by the Athletic Department. Student-athletes in violation of local, state, or federal law may also be subject to further measures.

Regarding regulated substances

Alcohol, Tobacco, and prescription drugs are considered regulated substances. While these substances are not explicitly illegal, student-athletes are responsible for understanding and abiding by the local, state, and federal laws as they pertain to these substances. For specific definitions of appropriate conduct with regards to alcohol and tobacco please see the below mentioned sections.
Student-athletes are expected to use prescription drugs only under the direct supervision and approval of a doctor. Student-athletes are encouraged to keep the Athletic Training staff up to date on all prescription medication that they are currently using. Distribution of prescribed medication to anyone other than the intended student-athletes is strictly prohibited.

Student-athletes are expected to follow the directions on any over the counter medications that they use. They should be aware that certain legal substances may be banned by the NCAA. Student-athletes should make both Coaches and Athletic Trainers aware of any medication they are taking that may affect their eligibility. Abuse of over the counter medications, regardless of the substance’s legality or NCAA status, is still considered a breach of the Drug and Alcohol Policy as stated in this Code of Conduct. 

Regarding NCAA banned and/or regulated substances

As with professional athletes, Bryn Mawr College Athletics Department recognizes that each athlete is solely and unwaveringly responsible for the substances in her body. While the Department is responsible for providing information regarding banned and/or regulated substances, the responsibility for a clean body lies solely on the shoulders of the individual athlete. Athletes are encouraged to discuss any concerns they have regarding use of medications, or consumption of foreign substances with the Athletic Trainers, the Head Coach, and/or the Compliance Officer.
Athletes are required/encouraged to report their use of any substances to the Athletic Trainers. Athletes are required/encouraged to discuss any concerns regarding NCAA banned and/or regulated substance with their Coaches, Compliance Officer, and Athletic Director.

Regarding the consumption of alcohol by minors

Bryn Mawr College Athletic Department recognizes the consumption of alcohol by any person under the age of 21 as an illegal act. As such, the Department does not condone the consumption of alcohol by any person under the age of 21 years of age, or the distribution of alcohol to anyone under 21. All student-athletes are expected to act in a manner consistent with local, State, and Federal Law.

Regarding the consumption of alcohol by in season athletes

The consumption of alcohol has a well documented detriment to both training and performance in sport. Student-athletes are encouraged to consider the ramifications of alcohol consumption on their ability to recover after practice and competition. Flagrant abuse of alcohol is also considered by the department to be detrimental to the team goals and spirit of competition. While the Athletics Department has not, at this time taken a position on the legal and moderate use of alcohol, each Head Coach retains the ability to develop team policies as he or she sees fit.
Regarding the consumption of alcohol at team and/or athletic related events

The Bryn Mawr College Athletics Department maintains that Athletic events and alcohol consumption should not be comingled. Student-athletes who are of legal age to drink should limit their consumption of alcohol to outside the realm of athletics; specifically practice, competition, team functions, and support of Bryn Mawr teams, home or away. Precaution should be taken to avoid confusion between what is considered an athletic or team event in which alcohol should be prohibited, and what is a social event, which may include the legal consumption of alcohol.

Regarding the use of tobacco products

The Athletic Department recognizes the well documented dangers related to smoking and the use of other tobacco products. In upholding the policies created by the NCAA:

"The NCAA prohibits the use of tobacco products by student-athletes, coaches, and game officials during practice and competition in all sports.  Student-athletes who use tobacco products during practice or competition shall be disqualified for the remainder of the practice or competition.  However, it is not necessary to petition for restoration of the student-athlete's eligibility for future participation in intercollegiate athletics.”

In addition, the Department supports a complete ban of tobacco products at all competitions and practices. Athletes are encouraged to assist in supporting this ban amongst coaches, teammates and fans.



While the Department does not ban the use of tobacco by athletes during their time outside of practice and competition, the Department does reserve the right for each coach to develop policies appropriate for his or her own team. Student-athletes should be aware that individual coaches may view the use of tobacco products or other smoking substances as representing a lack of commitment to the team or to the student-athlete's individual improvement in sport. As such, the use and/or abuse of tobacco products may subject an sudent-athlete to loss of participation in competition or playing time, removal from practice, suspension or dismissal from a team at the discretion of each individual coach.


Regarding recruiting

Student-athletes hosting a athletic recruit or prospect are expected to complete college wide training on hosting a recruit and comply with all regulations described in the training. In addition to college regulations, the Athletic Department regards all recruits or prospective student-athletes to be under 21 years of age. Under no circumstances should a recruit be offered alcohol or any other substance that would put an athlete in violation of the drug and alcohol policy as described above. In addition, when hosting a recruit, efforts should be taken to avoid situations where the recruit may be pressured in to the consumption of alcohol or may be exposed to student-athletes in violation of the Code of Conduct. 

Student-Athlete Academic Responsibilities
Student-athletes should be committed to graduation and academic success.  Student-athletes are responsible for understanding and maintaining academic eligibility per the NCAA requirements set forth.  
Please be aware of the following responsibilities: 


1. Assure academic responsibilities takes precedence over athletic responsibilities.

2. Notify each of her instructors in writing within the first week of class of their involvement in an intercollegiate sport at Bryn Mawr College.

3. Give each instructor the list of dates of scheduled events, and a full-season tentative travel itinerary.  Remember to remind each instructor in person of each event that will necessitate a class absence. Please do this well in advance.

4. Make sure all assignments are handed in prior to the missed class.
5. If an event conflicts with a class or class activity, make an appointment with the instructor to discuss the possibility of making up the missed class work.  While faculty is encouraged to be flexible, the decision on make-up work rests with the instructor.
Fairplay
All student-athletes are expected to follow and adhere by the standards put forth by the NCAA, Centennial Conference and Bryn Mawr College. Student-athletes are expected to conform to established guidelines of sportsmanlike conduct in intercollegiate athletic competition, both on and off the playing field. Sportsmanlike Acts of fairplay conduct include showing respect toward all who are in attendance at an athletic event: officials, coaches, athletes, opponents, spectators, and the media. Athletes are responsible for understanding good sportsmanship and fairplay in the context of their sports as well as defined by the coach.  
Unsportsmanlike conduct includes inappropriate behavior in language, gesture, or action which demeans, physically intimidates, or endangers others, not just during athletic competition but also during all activities that encompass travel to and from the contest site. 

Student-athletes’ obligations extend beyond the classroom and the athletic field. Student-athletes are a member of the college general student community, the college residential community, and the local, state, and federal communities. These communities expect its members to exhibit respectful and lawful behavior. As a member of these communities, student-athletes have no special rights or privileges that exempt them from penalty if they violate community policies, rules, and laws. Student-athletes are subject to all mitigated penalties imposed by any of these regulatory bodies for failure to uphold their rules. 
Compliance

 All student-athletes must abide by the NCAA and Centennial Conference regulations.  It is the duty of the student-athlete to make sure all proper and official papers have been signed and approved by the compliance coordinator before the date of the first competition. Failure to do so will leave the student-athlete ineligible to complete the season. Please refer to the Bryn Mawr College Student-Athlete Handbook or Compliance Coordinator for any specific questions. 

Failure to Comply

The Athletic Department of Bryn Mawr College recognizes that the degree in which a student-athlete fails to comply with the stated expectations and the circumstances under which a breach of the Code of Conduct occurs should and will have an effect on how student-athletes will be treated. To that end, the below listed ramifications have been divided into three sections; reactions by a Coach; reactions by the Athletic Director and Department, and Actions taken to the College.

Coaches

Coaches retain the right to manage their teams as they see fit within the guidelines of both the College and Athletic Department. Coaches reactions to a breach in the Athlete’s code of conduct may include, but are not limited to:

Loss of practice time

Loss of playing time

Suspension from competition

Suspension from the team for a period of time

At the full discretion of the Head Coach.
Athletic Director and Department 
In more serious cases, or in cases involving multiple team members, the Athletic Director, in conjunction with the Department and individual Coaches may act to protect individuals as well as the reputation of Bryn Mawr College, and the Athletics Department. Such actions may include, but are not limited to:


Suspension of team or individual teammates for a disclosed amount of time


Forfeiture of competition or multiple competitions


Expulsion of a student-athlete or group of student-athletes from a team


Forfeiture of the remainder of the season
Departmental actions will include written communication informing the student-athlete of the impending reprimand as well as the opportunity for the student-athlete or group of student-athletes to meet with Coaches and/or the Athletic Director.

Athletic Deparment and the College
In the most serious of cases, the Athletic Director, in conjunction with the College as a whole, reserves the right to review continued support of any athletic team. Such a decision would include direct communication with the Office of the Deans, the Office of the Provost, and the President, as well as membership of the student body.

The College

Student-athletes should also recognize that failure to comply with expectations set forth by the Athletic Department may also lead to disciplinary action by the College as a whole. The disciplinary actions set forth by Coaches and the Athletic Department may not include all actions of the College. The disciplinary actions of the Athletic Department are meant to curtail behavior deemed unsafe to student-athletes or behavior that reflects negatively on Bryn Mawr College and its Athletic Programs. This policy does not include college wide ramifications and in no way limits the College or other departments within the College from pursuing other disciplinary actions. 

